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The Scottish Parliament       
Holyrood         
EH99 1SP       February 4th 2008  
 
Dear Fergus Cochrane, 
 
Attached is Stirling Before Pylons’ (StBP) response to the Health Protection Agency 
letter from Prof Pat Troop of Oct. 15th 2007 addressed to the Minister for Health, the 
Rt Hon. Dawn Primarolo MP. 
 
It should be noted that Prof Troop’s letter followed a letter dated Aug 29th from the 
Chairman of the HPA, Sir William Stewart, a copy of which is also attached (in the 
post), as it should clearly be read in conjunction with the above. This earlier letter 
from the HPA acknowledges an increase in childhood cancer and clearly recommends 
changes to planning advice in this area.  
 
I believe the response below also covers most of the issues raised in the response from 
the Scottish Government, which is based on advice from the HPA. However, it may 
be worth pointing out that the ICNIRP guidelines followed by the HPA do not relate 
to long term biological effects, such as cancers, but only to those effects that generate 
heat – hence our continued concern for public health. Moreover, it should be pointed 
out that a growing number of countries have now adopted precautionary guidelines far 
above and beyond the ICNIRP guidelines. In Dec 2007 Lower Saxony, Germany 
joined the Netherlands, Italy, Switzerland, Sweden etc in legislating on precautions. It 
requires that all new HVOTL be undergrounded if they fail to give 200m clearance to 
residential buildings in rural areas or 400m clearance in urban areas.  
 
The letter from Tim Barraclough of the Scottish Government states that the HPA 
letter was intended to cover the recommendations of the Westminster Cross Party 
Report (July 2007). It should be pointed out that these two reports have little in 
common, despite covering the same topic. The Westminster Cross Party Inquiry’s 
main recommendation was “that the Government recognise the potential risk to 
children’s health caused by exposure to EMF and introduce a moratorium on the 
building of new homes and schools within at least 60m of existing HVOTL of 275kV 
and 400kV and the building of new HVOTL within 60m of existing homes and 
schools ……The Inquiry also recommends that the Government consider the case for 
extending this distance to 200m for the highest voltage lines”….. (such as Beauly to 
Denny at 400kV). 
 
Please also note that Keith Brown MSP had a motion (closed  Jan 22nd)  S3M-800, 
with an amended version from Dr Richard Simpson S3M-800.1, which gained the 
support of approximately one third of MSPs and covered similar areas of concern as 
PE812. Keith Brown MSP and Dr Richard Simpson MSP would both like to 
contribute at the review of PE812 on February 19th. Please keep me notified on this 
situation. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
Caroline Paterson (on behalf of Stirling Before Pylons) 



Stirling Before Pylons’ response to the HPA Prof Pat Troop letter of Oct 15th 
2007  
 
Prof Troop’s letter makes the laudable claim to “support the provision of high quality, 
evidence-based scientific and technical information in the public domain, including 
details of the strength of evidence and risks” (p.3, no.6). Sadly, this letter fails to 
qualify on any of these counts. Access to high-quality, evidence-based scientific 
evidence with details of the strength of evidence and risks does however allow StBPs 
to refute several of the claims made in the letter. 
 
Moreover, it should be pointed out that despite the Troop letter being the response to a 
process started in 2004 to investigate the need for further precautions on the basis of 
epidemiological evidence, it makes not a single reference to any of the major 
scientific studies published since that date. The letter’s failure to recommend any real 
practical precautionary measures (with one notable exception on p.3, no.1) should 
therefore be regarded in this context. 
 
The HPA aligns itself with the established WHO (IARC) position (p.2, para 4), which 
on account of the consistent association between ELF EMFs and increased rates of 
childhood leukaemia identified EMF exposure as “a possible human carcinogen” with 
a 2B classification in 2002. The author of the HPA letter seems to depart from this 
position and the scientific evidence when stating that “the evidence to date suggests 
that in general there are no adverse effects on the health of the population of the UK 
caused by exposure to ELF EMFs below the guideline levels“ (p.2, note 1). No other 
scientist or review body has made a similar claim (equivalent to an IARC 4 
classification). Indeed, Prof Troop’s previous paragraph and following sentence 
appear to refute this claim, acknowledging exposure to ELF EMFs as a risk factor 
(possibly causal) for childhood leukaemia (p.2, para 4). Such apparently contradictory 
statements and inconsistencies weaken the value of this letter’s advice to government.  
 
No recent scientific evidence has refuted the association between ELF EMFs and 
childhood leukaemia, indeed major recent studies, including the publicly funded 
Draper Report (2005), even quantified that association. However, Troop consistently 
down plays the issue, excluding associated conditions other than childhood 
leukaemia, and referring to this condition only in terms of “a small excess”. 
References (p.2, para 2, p.2, no.1), to “overall evidence”, “normally” and “in general” 
are misleading for they refer to the whole UK population, yet our concerns relate 
specifically to those members of the public who live in close proximity to HVOTLs. 
The doubled increased risk of childhood leukaemia associated with long-term 
exposure to magnetic fields of 0.4 microtesla and above (acknowledged by the WHO 
and the HPA) can hardly be described as “small” for those directly affected. For 
young children (0-5yrs) studies suggest that the increased risk is likely to be 
considerably greater. 
 
There is a consistent downplaying of the numbers potentially affected by the adverse 
health conditions associated with HVOTLs in Prof Troop’s letter. Possibly the HPA 
would explain its phrase “small excess” of childhood leukaemia on account of its 
unquestioning acceptance of data that few children are actually exposed to dangerous 
ELF EMFs. This may be based on SAGE’s adoption of a threshold effect (with all 
risk stopping at exposure levels below 0.4 microtesla. This is an artificial threshold - 



not suggested by the data, as the HPA claim (p.2, no.2), but rather adopted by SAGE 
as a working assumption. Indeed, further research by Prof Ahlbom (who first 
established the doubled risk above 0.4 microtesla) suggests that many more children 
may be adversely affected by exposure levels below the 0.4 threshold than above it, 
with increased population densities at greater distances from HVOTLs. Alternative 
estimates based on the more likely scientific scenario of a linear no-threshold model 
present a very different picture. Studies in the US suggest that 11% of childhood 
leukaemia cases may result from electricity supply, equating to c.60 new cases of the 
disease in the UK pa – a far cry from the HPA’s estimate of 2-5 cases (p.2, no.2). 
Sixty new cases pa could not be described as a “small excess” number of children 
suffering from what is the UK’s largest child killer disease (and that despite an 80% 
initial recovery rate), and which is on the increase. This major difference in estimated 
numbers of cases (a problem with multi-factoral diseases) has serious consequences 
when CBA is the determining factor as applied by the HPA. StBP’s predicts that the 
HPA would suffer a severe lack of public confidence were it to seriously consider no 
precautions, “even assuming a causal link between exposure to ELF EMFs and 
childhood leukaemia” (p.3, no.1). 
 
Rather than investigating the scientific evidence underlying the need for precautionary 
measures, the HPA’s “proportionate response” appears to be predetermined by 
financial considerations (p.3, para 1, p.3 no.1). To suggest money would be better 
invested in treating existing cases of CL than in preventing future cases (p.4, no.7) 
contradicts the philosophy of “prevention rather than cure”. If the precautionary 
principle were to be achieved by rerouting proposed power lines away from homes or 
undergrounding sections, then the costs (if higher) would be borne by all electricity 
consumers in the UK (amounting to a tiny increase in annual bills). If this money 
were not invested in alternative routes, it would not (contrary to Prof Troop’s 
assertion) be spent on “other health benefits” (p.3, no.1), nor in treating existing cases 
of childhood leukaemia (p.4, no.7). I hope little weight, if any, is placed on the CBA 
discussions in the First Interim SAGE Report, which from StBP’s knowledge of 
XLPE undergrounding costs alone, are grossly inaccurate, and an area which SAGE 
has admitted it needs to investigate further. For the HPA to give unfavourable CBA as 
a justification for not implementing practical precautionary measures, illustrates the 
serious implications of flawed CBA.  
 
In 2004 the NRPB advised government to consider the need for further precautionary 
measures for ELF EMFs on the basis of the internationally acknowledged doubled 
risk of childhood leukaemia. To my knowledge there has been no scientific 
evidence to refute this association. On the contrary, numerous scientific reports, 
including the UK’s Draper Report (BMJ June 2005) have affirmed the childhood 
leukaemia association. Yet, this letter states that “in general there are no adverse 
effects on the health of the population of the UK caused by exposure to ELF EMFs 
below the guideline levels“. This is simply not true, unless the caveat “in general” 
allows for a significant proportion of the population to be marginalized beyond the 
reach of any health protection. Although not opposed to on-going research (p.4, no.8), 
there is little point in the HPA promoting (and paying for) further research 
(particularly into evaluation processes such as SAGE), whilst ignoring the wealth of 
current international scientific research available.                                 
 



Moreover, the statement (p.2, no.1 & 3) that “at present there is no plausible 
mechanism” is also untrue. There is no proven mechanism, but several highly 
plausible mechanisms have been proposed and published, including the melatonin 
theory, which could also help explain the associated adult conditions. Where 
“uncertainties” exist – it is essential that a precautionary approach be adopted. Once a 
casual mechanism has been established, the time for precautionary measures has long 
since passed. 
 
Throughout the developed world, from Switzerland, Sweden, the Netherlands, some 
Italian states, some German federal states, some US states etc, governments are 
reviewing the scientific evidence, on the basis of which some countries are adopting 
practical precautionary measures to protect their populations from potentially harmful 
powerline EMFs. In line with such approaches is the key recommendation from the 
Westminster Cross-Party Report (July 2007) that there should be a building 
moratorium of 60m extending to 200m for HVOTLs. There is serious public and 
political support for such a recommendation, as reflected in Westminster in EDM 403 
with over 220 signatures, and motion S3M - 800 & 800.1 at Holyrood with over 40 
signatures.                                     
 
The failure of the HPA to recommend real practical precautionary measures (with one 
exception) despite the latest scientific evidence was to some extent predictable, given 
that the brief for this letter was a response to SAGE’s First Interim Assessment. You 
will already be aware of StBP’s response to SAGE’s First Interim Report, which we 
regard as a deeply flawed, internally inconsistent document, together with the process 
that produced it. 
 
Having spent three years looking at this issue, the HPA should have reviewed the 
scientific evidence – it would be remiss not to have done so – and having done so, 
should have moved on from its 2004 published position, when it originally 
recommended further precautions be investigated. Yet it appears to have done neither. 
Indeed the letter repeatedly returns to the NRPB’s 2004 publications (p.1, para 5, p.2, 
para 1 - 2, p.2, no.3) to support its assertions. However, it makes reference to not a 
single scientific paper post dating 2004, despite critical new studies including the 
Draper Report (June 2005) and The BioInitiative Report (Aug 2007), and individual 
studies like the Lowenthal et al paper (Journal of Internal Medicine 2007) which 
indicates a dramatic increase in certain adult cancers and should not be dismissed, as 
in the HPA letter, as mere speculation (p.3, para 1).  Not only does this indicate that 
the HPA is out-of-date in its assessment, but it suggests that it has no genuine 
intention to investigate precautionary measures and thereby protect the public.  
 
Practical precautionary guidelines from the HPA are necessary with regard to power 
lines, as this is an imposed risk from the electricity industry, which with the exception 
of moving house, the public cannot protect themselves from. If comparison is to be 
made with other hazards – these must also be of a similarly imposed nature. Perhaps 
passive smoking can provide a useful analogy. The government has recently 
introduced legislation to protect against this hazard, despite the associated risk of lung 
cancer being less than that of childhood leukaemia and HVOTLs. 
  
Despite its many flaws and inconsistencies, the HPA letter does recommend that 
“within the existing Government planning framework, the attention of local authority 



planning departments and the electricity companies be drawn to the evidence for a 
possible small increase in childhood leukaemia which`may result from siting new 
buildings very close to power lines, or new power lines very close to existing 
buildings” (p.3, no.1). Whether this would take the form of a material planning 
consideration or part of the electricity consenting process is uncertain. It seems most 
likely that this recommendation would be implemented through the issuing of a draft 
planning circular to Local Planning Authorities, with terms such as “very close” 
clearly needing to be quantified to be of any practical use. 
 
The HPA also recommends public information on the risks of EMF and since it 
acknowledges that “raising awareness of a hazard without giving advice on how to 
reduce exposure could cause anxiety and attendant health detriment”, it would seem 
logical that building homes within close proximity of HVOTLs, or erecting HVOTLs 
within close proximity of existing homes will now be seen by the public as 
unacceptable. Combining such a public information campaign with the issuing of 
clear guidance in a draft planning circular would implement the HPA’s 
recommendations, and be a small step towards meaningful precautions. 
 
 
Caroline Paterson 
Stirling Before Pylons    
 


